	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	QUALITY ASSURANCE AND ENHANCEMENT COMMITTEE


	(Wednesday 11 November, 2.00pm - 5.05pm)



	APPROVED MINUTES




	Chair
	Professor Andy Downton, Pro-Vice Chancellor (Learning and Teaching)


	Secretary 
	Miss Francis (Assistant Academic Officer) 


	Present
	Dr Burnett, Dr Campbell, Ms Coleman, Dr Cox, Ms Fletcher, Dr Lyne (for Dr Harris-Worthington), Dr Hughes, Dr Johnson,  Dr Jones, Mr Luther, Mr Mack, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Manson, Mr Murphy, Dr Penman, Dr Scott, Mrs Davies


	Apologies
	Dr Andrews, Mr Gul Mohammed, Miss Lucas 


	In attendance
	Ms Clifton-Sprigg, Ms Nixon, Professor Riordan, Ms Warr


	Noted
	The Chair welcomed all new members to the first meeting of the Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee (QAEC) of the academic year.
	 69/09

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Agenda items 12, 13 and 17 were additionally starred for discussion. 
	 70/09

	
	

	TERMS OF REFERENCE
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The membership and terms of reference of the QAEC.
	 71/09

	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 6 May 2009. 
	 72/09

	
	

	Matters Arising (QAEC/09/13)
	

	
	
	

	Reported 
	Student self-submission to the plagiarism detection service, TurnitinUK, had been approved at the last meeting of the QAEC. 
	 73/09

	
	
	

	Noted 
	The TurnitinUK plagiarism detection service now offered students the option of submitting their assignments for a fee to a sibling site called WriteCheck. Submissions made through the WriteCheck site were not logged in a database. This meant that students could theoretically eradicate all traces of plagiarism in an assignment by repeatedly submitting the same piece of work to the WriteCheck site.  
	 74/09

	
	
	

	
	Members were concerned that the new WriteCheck site would undermine the previous recommendations approved by QAEC and subvert plagiarism detection.  Although the introduction of the WriteCheck site was deemed unsatisfactory, the University could not prevent students from using the private service. Members agreed that the policy on student self-submission to 

TurnitinUK should therefore stand.  
	 75/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the University should monitor the impact that the WriteCheck site has on the number of academic offences reported and keep a track of any evidence relating to specific cases of plagiarism.   
	 76/09

	
	

	chair’s action
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	There was no Chair’s action to report. 
	 77/09

	
	

	NATIONAL DEBATE ON MECHANISMS FOR ENSURING QUALITY AND STANDARDS
	

	
	
	

	Noted 
	The national debate on mechanisms for ensuring quality and standards, including the:

· Select Committee Report on Students and Universities (QAEC/09/28); 

· QAA Response on Standards (QAEC/09/29);
· NUS Report on External Examiners (QAEC/09/30);
· Report of the HEFCE Sub-committee for Teaching, Quality and the Student Experience (TQSE).
	 78/09

	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor provided members of the Committee with an oral update following the publication of the TQSE report, and the subsequent Higher Ambitions Framework produced by the Department for Business Innovation and Skills. 
	 79/09

	
	
	

	Reported 
	The TQSE report had been accepted by HEFCE and welcomed by the National Union of Students, Guild HE, Universities UK (UUK) and the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA). 
	 80/09

	
	
	

	
	The report recommended that the institutional audit method undertaken by the QAA should be revised in time for the next round of audits. The QAA would be publishing a consultation document for universities to respond to in December. The results from the consultation would be used to form the basis of a new audit method; in light of this it was important that Essex submitted a full response to the QAA. 
	 81/09

	
	
	

	
	External Examiners 

	

	
	UUK was leading a UK-wide review of the external examiner system. The Vice-Chancellor recognised that the sector needed to address the criticisms of the current arrangements and the University would need to revise certain arrangements in light of national developments; it was important however to defend the role of external examiners as one of the key mechanisms for ensuring appropriate and comparable standards. 
	 82/09

	
	
	

	Noted 
	Careful consideration of the University’s external examiner system would be needed in the light of national developments. Members agreed that the University should start to look at its external examiner arrangements in preparation for the sector wide review. The University would need to ensure, however, that any changes were in line with the outcomes of the UUK Review. 
	 83/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that a working group should be constituted to carry out an institutional review of the current external examiner system in light of external developments.  
	 84/09

	
	
	


	
	Publication of Information

	

	Reported 
	The Higher Ambitions Framework proposed that all universities should publish a standard set of information setting out what students can expect in terms of the nature and quality of their programme. Universities would be expected to provide more information to students at the point of application, relating to contact hours and academic support for example. 
	 85/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Committee agreed that it would be useful to carry out an audit of contact hours. Consideration would need to be given to what constituted contact hours and how more informal interactions, such as via virtual learning environments, and expectations of students’ private study could be captured and presented. 
	 86/09

	
	
	

	
	While it was important to provide the public with more information, the Vice-Chancellor emphasised that universities needed to work together to challenge the fallacy that there was a simple correlation between the quality of a degree and the number of contact hours. Developing institutional-based explanations for the number of contact hours that students could expect on individual degree programmes, and explaining the differences across disciplines would be important.  Essex would also work within the 1994 Group to defend the strength of research intensive universities and to build a narrative about the student experience offered. 
	 87/09

	
	
	

	
	The data that was collected would be used on an internal basis only for the time being.
	 88/09

	
	
	

	
	To help gain a better understanding of what type(s) of interaction constituted contact hours it was suggested that members should look at Lancaster University as an example of good practice.
	 89/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that an audit of contact hours should be carried following an initial discussion at a meeting of Heads of Departments.
	 90/09

	
	
	

	
	that a working group should be constituted to carry out a review of student support, with a view to introducing personal tutoring arrangements. 
	 91/09

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS
	

	
	
	

	
	a) Unleashing Aspiration: The Final Report of the Panel on Fair access to the Professions (QAEC/09/31)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The University’s response to the report published by the Panel on Fair Access to the Professions, written by the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Learning and Teaching), with support and input from Communications and External Relations. 
	 92/09

	
	
	

	Noted 
	The response had been prepared over the summer and there had been limited opportunity for consultation, in particular with partners. The University’s response had placed a significant emphasis on the University’s partners and the role they played in widening access to higher education. 
	 93/09

	
	
	

	
	In this context, there was a request that the membership of the Education Outreach and Widening Participation Committee be reviewed to include direct partner representation. It was noted that the Committee was about to form four sub-groups. It was agreed that this request should be passed on to the Chair of the Committee, Professor Nigel South.  
	 94/09

	
	
	

	
	b) Admissions Qualifications Review Group (QAEC/09/32)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A report from the Admissions Qualifications Review Group (AQRG). 
	 95/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Dean of Academic Partnerships clarified that partner institutions had their own admissions policies and were not included in the Group’s remit. 
	 96/09

	
	
	

	
	The Committee suggested a number of minor amendments to the terms of reference and recommendations outlined in the report. The Deputy Head of Undergraduate Admissions would be asked to revise the Group’s report in light of the Committee’s discussions and resubmit it to the Chair for approval. 
	 97/09

	
	
	

	
	Members discussed whether the minimum English language IELTS score required for admission to a research degree should be 6.5. It was agreed that since the Graduate School Board had approved a score of 6.0 for certain departments it was appropriate to set 6.0 as the minimum requirement in the regulations.  Departments could set a higher English language requirement. 
	 98/09

	
	
	

	
	Members agreed that the AQRG should report to the QAEC. 
	 99/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the recommendations outlined in paper QAEC09/32 should be revised and approved by the Chair of the QAEC before being recommended to Senate for approval.
	 100/09

	
	
	

	
	c) SPA Report on Admissions Policies: Guidance for Higher Education Providers (QAEC/09/33)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on admission policies produced by the Supporting Professionalism in Admissions Programme (SPA).  
	 101/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	A review of the University’s admissions procedures was taking place. The development of a formal admissions policy was also planned. The review and policy would take into account the good practice outlined in the SPA report. 
	 102/09

	
	
	

	STATISTICS
	

	
	 
	

	
	a) Academic Offences 2008/09 (QAEC/09/34)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper detailing the number of academic offences, per faculty, that were reported during the 2008/09 academic year and their outcomes. 
	 103/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The paper would be revised next year to include figures from partner institutions.
	 104/09

	
	
	

	
	The statistics had been compiled based upon the number of cases, not the number of students who had committed an academic offence. The School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering and the Essex Business School had a higher number of academic offences in comparison with other departments. This could be attributed to a lack of understanding about plagiarism, among international students in particular. 
	 105/09

	
	
	


	
	b) Destination of Leavers from Higher Education 2007/08 (QAEC/09/35)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A paper detailing the outputs of the annual Destination of Leavers from Higher Education (DHLE) survey 2007/08. Particular thanks were expressed to the Careers Centre and Planning Office for the helpful data that had been provided.   
	 106/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	It was the first time that the DHLE statistics had been broken down into graduate and non-graduate based jobs, and organised by department as it appeared on the Unistats comparison website. Although some data had been provided for partner institutions, greater data analysis would be welcomed in future reports for individual partners.  
	 107/09

	
	
	

	
	Increasing the employability of Essex graduates was a major concern for the University, working with departments to improve their understanding of the data was therefore vital in helping strengthen the University’s position in the sector.  
	 108/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that Deans should discuss the DHLE statistics further within each faculty and departments with a view to improving employability figures.
	 109/09

	
	
	

	
	c) National Student Survey/Student Satisfaction Survey/PRES Results (QAEC/09/36)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report analysing the National Student Survey (NSS), Student Satisfaction Survey (SSS) and Postgraduate Research Experience Survey (PRES) results from spring 2009. 
	 110/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Planning Office was congratulated on the production and presentation of the data, which was now sufficiently robust over a three-year period to allow for trend analyses. 
	 111/09

	
	
	

	
	Members were concerned that the analysis of the SSS data only focused on the positive responses received from students. Although more detailed information could be accessed by Heads and Deans via SharePoint, this was not available to all members of the Committee. It was agreed that greater access to the SSS data was needed for academic staff and the professional services. The confidentiality of student responses would need to be protected however when deciding who should have access to free text comments.
	 112/09

	
	
	

	
	It was important that there was detailed consideration of the results at departmental and faculty level.  
	 113/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Planning Office should be asked to extend staff access to the student survey results. 
	 114/09

	
	
	

	
	that Deans should ensure that there was discussion of the NSS and SSS results at the Faculty Board, highlighting particular areas of achievement, improvement and good practice, and also discussing how areas requiring improvement could be addressed. 
	 115/09

	
	
	

	SKILLS AND EMPLOYABILITY STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	
	a) Development of Annual Workplan 
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	This item was considered below as part of the implementation of the University’s Learning and Teaching Strategy. Paper QAEC/09/37, as listed on the agenda, was not supplied as a separate document but was incorporated into a single workplan covering skills and employability and learning and teaching. 
	 116/09

	
	
	

	
	b) Employability Audit (QAEC/09/38)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A report outlining the general findings following the Employability Audit that took place in departments in 2008/09. 
	 117/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	Since the publication of the Employability Audit report recommendation three of the Learning and Teaching Strategy had been amended at the October meeting of Senate. Following discussion the Learning and Teaching Consultant agreed the statement regarding accreditation would be reworded in the report.
	 118/09

	
	
	

	implementation of learning and teaching strategy (QAEC/09/39)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper setting out a draft implementation work plan following the recent approval of the University Learning and Teaching Strategy 2009-2013. 
	 119/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The work plan identified key projects and supporting activities aimed at implementing the Learning and Teaching Strategy.   The plan was still being developed and the first draft presented to the Committee only served as an indication of activity; the objectives outlined in the plan would be prioritised. 
	 120/09

	
	
	

	
	Some concerns were expressed about how the Career Development Module (CDM) would fit into the curriculum. Members heard how recommendation three of the Skills and Employability paper had been amended by Senate to allow greater flexibility in the implementation of the CDM. All University of Essex undergraduate degrees should provide students with access to the material contained in the CDM. This would only be compulsory where departments had chosen to embed employability skills within the curriculum. Otherwise, students should have access to the CDM as an optional module, either within the 360 credits required for the degree or as an additional 15 credits.  
	 121/09

	
	
	

	
	Given the level of confusion that still existed around the provision of career development in the curriculum further discussion with individual departments was needed this year.
	 122/09

	
	
	

	
	It would be useful for Deans to have a greater awareness of the aims and objectives outlined in the Learning and Teaching Strategy work plan, and the support that the Careers Centre and Learning and Teaching Unit could provide.
	 123/09

	
	
	

	implementation of annual curriculum review via deans 
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Following the successful review of curriculum last academic year, an embedded process for ongoing curriculum review was needed. The Chair proposed that this should be led by the Deans and carried out through the work of Faculty Boards, whose terms of reference had been revised to include this. 
	 124/09

	
	
	

	Noted 
	Departments were already asked to report on teaching in departmental plans and to review the curriculum via annual monitoring reports. Introducing an additional curriculum review mechanism was seen as a potential replication of procedures and information. 
	 125/09

	
	
	

	
	Given the importance of annual monitoring as a procedure for assuring quality it was suggested that the annual monitoring report could be reviewed to incorporate the annual review of curriculum. It was agreed that an initial review of the annual monitoring report should be discussed at Faculty Boards before being discussed at a meeting of the Deans.  
	 126/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that a review of the annual monitoring report should be discussed at Faculty Boards, followed by a  discussion at a subsequent meeting of the Deans with the Assistant Academic Registrar (Quality) present. 
	 127/09

	
	
	

	exam paper incidents main and resit boards (QAEC/09/40) 
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Examinations Office detailing the exam paper incidents that occurred during the main and resit examination periods in 2008/09.
	 128/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The number of exam incidents had decreased year on year since 2007/08, however a number of recurring problems still existed that needed to be addressed. 
	 129/09

	
	
	

	
	The Dean of the Faculty of Law and Management had been asked to investigate the specific exam incidents that took place in the Essex Business School and report back to the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Learning and Teaching).  Following discussions with the members of staff concerned the Dean found that the School had adequate procedures in place for setting and moderating exam papers. In the case of the two specific instances of the unavailability of staff these had been investigated and there were no further actions necessary 
	 130/09

	
	
	

	
	The Committee did not need a detailed report listing the individual exam paper incidents that occurred on a module by module basis, a report outlining the type and number of incidents would be adequate in future. 
	 131/09

	
	
	

	
	In response to a question relating to exam incident reports, the Academic Registrar advised that issues relating to the behaviour of individual invigilators should be referred to him.
	 132/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that specific exam incidents should be followed up in future. All incidents should be reported to the relevant Head of Department and investigated fully, with appropriate action taken.  
	 133/09

	
	
	

	ECONOMICS exam board: review of processes leading up to the awarding of degrees (QAEC/09/41)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report written by the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) and Academic Registrar following a review of the processes leading up to the awarding of degrees by the final-year Economics Exam Board. 
	 134/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The recommendations outlined in the report would be monitored by the QAEC.    
	 135/09

	
	
	

	report on preparations for the qaa audit of collaborative provision (QAEC/09/42)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the preparations for the QAA Audit of Collaborative Provision in 2010. Academic Partnerships were congratulated on the progress they had made in preparation for the Audit. 
	 136/09

	
	

	qaa draft new master’s degree characteristics REFERENCE point (QAEC/09/43)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	 137/09

	
	
	

	qaa verification of the COMPATIBILITY of the fheq with the fq-ehea (QAEC/09/44)
	

	
	
	 138/09

	Noted
	
	

	
	

	hefce report on SPECIAL measures for failing INSTITUTIONS (QAEC/09/45)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	 139/09

	
	
	

	any other business
	

	
	
	

	UNDERGRADUATE ADMISSIONS POLICY ON PERSONAL STATEMENTS (QAEC/09/46) 

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper outlining a proposed policy and procedure for dealing with cases of potential plagiarism in personal statements. 
	 140/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	Following an increase in cases of potential plagiarism in applicants’ personal statements, identified by the UCAS Similarity Detection Service, a formal policy and procedure had been written to deal with future cases.     
	 141/09

	
	
	

	Reported 
	Following consultation with other higher education institutions the Head of Admissions recommended that the proposed actions should normally only taken if UCAS reported a 40% similarity index or more.  
	 142/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The admissions policy on personal statements was broadly welcomed by the Committee. However, members did not think that an application should be rejected automatically if the student chose not to submit a revised personal statement by the specified deadline. 
	 143/09

	
	
	

	
	The decision to admit a student who had been suspected of plagiarising their personal statement should rest with the department. If a student chose not to submit a revised personal statement then a copy of the student’s complete application would still be passed onto the department, along with the similarity index report produced by UCAS, for consideration.  
	 144/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the policy and procedure for dealing with cases of potential plagiarism in personal statements, outlined in paper QAEC/09/46, be approved subject to revisions. A review of the policy and procedure should be carried out in a year’s time. 
	 145/09


Talia Francis
Assistant Academic Officer 

November 2009
1

